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SWAp  Sector Wide Approach  
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1 Background 

The Health Services and Systems Program (HSSP), which began in August 2004, includes a 
range of technical interventions to contribute to USAID’s Strategic Objective 7: Improved status 
of the health of the Zambian people; total fertility rate, infant mortality rate, and HIV prevalence 
decreased; and to contribute to the Ministry of Health’s goal of improving the health status of 
Zambians.  HSSP is implemented by Abt Associates, in partnership with Jhpiego, the 
International Science and Technology Institute, Inc. (ISTI) and Save the Children.  

HSSP contributes to the achievement of the following USAID/Zambia Intermediate Results: 

• IR 7.2: Achievement and maintenance of high coverage for key health interventions 

• IR 7.3: Health systems strengthened 

To achieve its stated objectives, HSSP encompasses multiple technical areas: immunization; 
Community-Integrated Management of Child Illnesses (C-IMCI); Facility-IMCI; nutrition, 
micronutrient supplementation, family planning (FP); emergency obstetric and newborn care 
(EmONC); post-abortion care (PAC); malaria case management; malaria in pregnancy (MIP); 
indoor residual spraying (IRS); health financing; health policy; HIV/AIDS coordination and 
sector-wide approach (SWAp) management; health services planning; pre- and in-service 
education; human resources planning and management; support for the Zambia Health Worker 
Retention Scheme (ZHWRS); performance improvement and accreditation; support to nine 
Provincial Health Offices through the Clinical Care Specialist program;  and health management 
information systems (HMIS).   

Within these technical areas, the project has undertaken activities to lay the groundwork for and 
begin to see results in improved service delivery, supported by strengthened health systems, 
countrywide.  The HSSP operating environment changed rapidly over its four years of operation, 
necessitating revision of the original HSSP program and scope of activities in 2006. The 
dissolution of the Central Board of Health, and the transition to the Ministry of Health placed 
significant demands on HSSP as the project was called upon to help bridge the gaps and sustain 
vital MOH functions.  Currency fluctuations in 2006 caused HSSP to downsize and sever over 
one-third of its staff.  Project year 4 was, however, a period of stability, reflected in high 
productivity and performance.  

The project has realized significant successes in Year 4 across its program areas. HSSP’s efforts 
to date have focused on the achievement of high coverage with key child, reproductive health, 
and HIV/AIDS services; improvement in the quality of these services; and strengthening of the 
systems required to support and sustain delivery of these services. Year 1 focused largely on 
program planning and supporting the CBOH and MOH to strengthen the policy, planning, and 
implementation environment. Specifically, support to the MOH concentrated on policy reviews, 
and development of program workplans and strategic documents and guidelines for various 
technical areas. Outputs in Year 2 were affected by restructuring in both the MOH and HSSP. 
The more stable project environment in Years 3 and 4 allowed for successful implementation of 
planned activities and meeting of set targets, including the rapid scale up of the Indoor Residual 
Spraying (IRS) program, roll-out of the retention scheme support, intensification of training in 
child health and reproductive health, and systems support to improved quality and outreach of 
HIV/AIDS services. 

1.1 Expected Results 

HSSP has the following three primary program objectives that cut across all technical areas: 

1. Increased capacity at district level to scale up and integrate priority child health, nutrition, 
reproductive health (RH) and malaria services. 
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2. Improved quality of child health, nutrition, RH and malaria services.  

3. Increased capacity of national and provincial institutions and partnerships to achieve human 
resource and health sector objectives for priority child health, nutrition, RH, malaria and 
HIV/AIDS services. 

1.2 Technical Areas 

HSSP has eight key technical focus areas which contribute to the three primary program 
objectives. 

1.2.1 Child Health and Nutrition 

HSSP focuses on expanding coverage of Integrated Management of Childhood Illnesses (IMCI) 
at facility and community levels, support for the Expanded Program on Immunization (EPI), 
general nutrition, Vitamin A supplementation and de-worming. 

1.2.2 Malaria 

The malaria component comprises two focus areas: (1) indoor residual spraying (IRS) in 15 
districts, covering 700,000 homes per year; and (2) malaria prevention and case management, 
focusing on children under 5 years and pregnant women.  The latter two areas are integrated into 
the child health and integrated reproductive health components of the project. 

1.2.3 Integrated Reproductive Health (IRH) 

The aim of the IRH component is to: increase the availability and use of long-term family 
planning methods, with a focus on Jadelle; and to improve maternal and newborn outcomes 
through enhanced emergency obstetric care, newborn care and post abortion care.    

1.2.4 Human Resources for Health 

HSSP works to improve health systems in support of effective training, planning, management 
and retention of health workers, particularly in disadvantaged rural districts. 

1.2.5 Pre- and In-Service Training  

HSSP provides technical support for revision of medical, nursing and paramedical curricula to 
include provision of quality services for HIV and AIDS patients.  HSSP staff also work with 
training institutions to facilitate technical updates and clinical skills training for lecturers, tutors 
and clinical preceptors. 

1.2.6 Performance Improvement 

HSSP Clinical Care Specialists (CCS) work to improve the quality and expand the reach of 
HIV/AIDS and other clinical services in each of the nine provinces. Other key activities include 
technical support for performance assessment, and accreditation of sites offering ART services. 

1.2.7 HIV/AIDS Coordination 

HSSP supports and strengthens Ministry of Health mechanisms and processes to improve 
coordination of HIV/AIDS interventions across numerous departments, levels and partners, and 
to enhance coordination of Sector Wide Approach (SWAp) efforts. 

1.2.8 Health Planning and Routine Health Information System 

HSSP assists the Ministry of Health to improve its planning instruments, and provides technical 
assistance to the annual planning process at provincial and district levels.  Routine technical 
assistance focuses on integration of HIV/AIDS in the national HMIS, and improvement in the 
production and use of data for decision making. 
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The HSSP team will continue to provide targeted technical assistance in each of these 
intervention areas during the remaining fifteen months of project operation (October 2008 – 
December 2009), in order to reach planned targets, consolidate gains in capacity among 
counterparts and promote quality and sustainability of efforts. 

2 Workplan: October 2008 – December 2009 

The work plan encompasses a 15-month period, owing to the revised end of project date 
assigned by USAID in June 2008. During this period, October 2008 through December 2009, 
the HSSP team will undertake the following scope of work to achieve its results.  As it is the final 
project year, and in several technical areas project targets have already been met, the team will 
focus on documentation, consolidation of gains made under the project and activities to 
institutionalize and assure sustainability of improved capacity and systems.   

 

2.1 Child Health and Nutrition 

2.1.1 Facility IMCI 

The goal is to expand the coverage and improve the quality of key child health interventions. The 
overall objective is to expand the number of F-IMCI delivering districts from 38 to 72 by 2009. 
HSSP is contributing to the national goal to have all districts implementing F-IMCI.  
 
Targets and Activities 

The target of scaling up the number of districts which are implementing F-IMCI to 72 has been 
achieved. However, HSSP will continue to support the districts in scaling up the training in order 
to attain the required saturation levels of 60 to 80% of case management trained health workers 
at the health centers. 72 health workers from selected districts will be trained using the revised 
IMCI training materials which include newborn care, use of Rapid Diagnostic Tests (RDTs) for 
malaria diagnosis, use of zinc and low-osmolar ORS for treatment of diarrhea, and provision of 
ART services.  HSSP will continue to use a cost sharing approach as a means of promoting 
ownership and to extend the resource basket. HSSP will also provide technical and financial 
support to orient 24 IMCI facilitators who have not yet undergone a refresher course in the 
updated training materials.  

In Year 5 HSSP will provide financial and technical support in conducting training follow-up 
visits to 2 PHOs and 6 DHMTs. This is a continuation to the process that has been on-going for 
the past two years.  

HSSP will continue to support NMCC in the provision of technical and financial support for the 
strengthening of malaria case management at the district level.  Two malaria case management 
workshops in malaria endemic provinces (North Western and Eastern provinces) will be 
facilitated.    

In addition HSSP will work closely with the NMCC case management technical working group 
to finalize the malaria case management guidelines and will provide financial support for printing 
of the guidelines.  

HSSP will also work with the General Nursing Council and the MOH Child Health Unit to 
ensure that feasible options for training that foster sustainability of IMCI in the Pre-Service are 
adopted. Tutors will be oriented to the use of the IMCI Pre-Service Handbook for use in the 
Training Institutions. 
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Documentation of F-IMCI experiences will also form a significant part of year five work. HSSP 
will support MOH, both technically and financially to conduct the National Health Facility 
Survey. The survey results will be used in developing the 2009-2011 IMCI Strategic Plan.  

HSSP will continue to work with the MOH and other child health partners to build on the 
foundation that has been set through STTA from SAVE to commence the development of 
guidelines for Newborn Care. HSSP will also continue to support other national level initiatives 
such as the Maternal Newborn and Child Health Partnerships.    

2.1.2 Malaria Case Management  

The overall objective is to strengthen malaria case management at health center and hospital 
levels. 

Targets and Activities 

Malaria is a major cause of mortality and morbidity in Zambia.  According to the Ministry of 
health data, the incidence rate for malaria is 358 per 1,000 population (MOH-HMIS, 2007) and 
6,149 malaria deaths were recorded in the same year.  Prompt and effective management of 
malaria requires care givers at all levels to correctly diagnose the disease early and administer safe 
and effective medication. Confirmation of the diagnosis is also critical in treatment of malaria.  
Microscopy and Rapid Diagnostic Tests (RDTs) are now available as diagnostic tools in Zambia.  

With the national roll out of the RDTs at all levels of care, updating health worker skills and 
changing their attitudes and practices is imperative. Supervisors need new skills and knowledge in 
order to provide leadership in malaria management and in use of the revised treatment protocols.  
To ensure that the scale-up and national roll out of RDTs can be managed and sustained by the 
health system, HSSP will pay particular attention to developing supervision guidelines, and will 
build capacity within the Provincial and District Health Offices to conduct malaria case 
management supportive supervision. 

HSSP, in collaboration with MOH, NMCC, and other stakeholders, will develop and test training 
materials and job aides for all levels of health workers who diagnose and treat malaria, and 
review supportive supervision guidelines to ensure conformity with updates in case management.  
Two provinces will be assisted to conduct supportive supervision in malaria case management.  
The project will train 325 health workers in malaria prevention and treatment and train 43 health 
workers in evidence based clinical guidelines. 

 

2.1.3 Child Health: Community IMCI  

The overall objective is to increase the number of districts with CHWs promoting the Six Key 
Family Practices from 13 (baseline) to 60. 

Targets and Activities  

The major focus in Community IMCI (C-IMCI) is to build capacity among Community Health 
Workers (CHWs) and households to recognize signs of early childhood illnesses and act 
promptly in seeking health care.  The Six Key Family Practices have been developed to meet this 
need and their use has been scaled up to 58 districts in the past four years.  HSSP led this scale-
up through orientation of selected facility staff to C-IMCI and training of CHWs in the key 
family practices.  The focus at district level has been on building commitment of the District 
Health Management Team to provide equipment, stationery and finances in support of 
supervision of community activities by facility staff.   

At the national level, HSSP has successfully advocated with the MOH for allocation of resources 
to C-IMCI activities and helped to plan for regular technical support to districts for supervision 
of C-IMCI.  HSSP staff harmonized the C-IMCI registers with the national HIS, and revised the 
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monitoring and reporting forms to standardize reporting and documentation of community level 
activities.  This advocacy and planning at the national level is critical to HSSP’s efforts to create 
sustained investment and support in the C-IMCI program.   

HSSP support to C-IMCI in Year 5 will include updating of CHW training materials to include 
the role of CHWs in emerging issues such as newborn care, prevention of maternal to child 
transmission of HIV, and pediatric HIV/AIDS care.  Other support required for strengthening 
implementation of C-IMCI includes development of a data base on community level activities; 
printing of CHW job aids; putting systems in place to ensure a steady supply of CHW drug kits 
(specifically anti-malaria drugs); and mechanisms to motivate and retain community based 
agents. The project will continue to advocate with the MOH to allocate resources in support of 
the C-IMCI program, and harmonize the CHW program with district, provincial, and national 
planning in child health activities.    

HSSP will also continue providing technical support supervision to selected districts and 
document program experiences learnt in supporting C-IMCI scale up.   

                                         

2.1.4 Child Health: Expanded Program on Immunization (EPI)  

The overall objective is to increase the number of children under one year of age who receive 
DPT3 to a cumulative total of 2,624,000. 

Targets and Activities  

The Reach Every Child in Every District (RED) strategy has been adopted by the MOH to 
improve quality and performance in routine immunization. The HSSP team has provided 
technical assistance in support of scaling up the RED strategy from ten pilot districts in 2004 to 
the current 58 districts.  

According to health management information system (HMIS) data, the overall immunization 
coverage for children under the age of 1 year in Zambia is currently at 85% - a considerable 
achievement, MOH - HMIS 2007). Zambia has also been awarded a polio–free certification by 
the WHO.  Focus in year five will be on maintaining and improving the immunisation coverage. 
HSSP will continue to assist the MOH to address related challenges through strengthening 
systems for planning, implementing and monitoring immunization activities, and provide 
targeted support to poorly performing districts.   

 

2.1.5 Nutrition 

The goal is to improve quality and increase coverage of key childhood interventions. The overall 
objective is to improve national coverage for vitamin A supplementation in all districts to above 
80%.  Targets for year 5 are to provide vitamin A supplementation to 235,000 children aged 6 - 
59months and 235,000 children aged 12 - 59 months with de-worming. 
 
Targets and Activities 

The bi-annual Child Health Weeks continue to be the main channel for providing vitamin A 
supplementation and de-worming to children.  HSSP has provided technical support to 
strengthen planning and implementation of Child Health Week, through facilitation of planning 
and review meetings, development of manuals and revision of monitoring tools. The child health 
team has also contributed to development of various tools and protocols that strengthen the 
implementation of nutrition interventions. These have included the children’s clinic card, the 
infant and young child feeding wall protocol and the Essential Nutrition Package. There is a 



 6

continuing need at district and health center levels for technical support to utilize data in 
planning and implementation of Child Health Week.  

As the project nears completion, HSSP will focus on consolidating data management and 
planning tools, and other documentation to ensure continued effective planning and 
implementation of Child Health Week after the HSSP program. HSSP will also support 
monitoring of Child Health Week to generate information for decision making and provide 
supportive supervision to provinces and districts. 

Technical assistance will also be provided on the use of the Essential Nutrition Package by 
Zambian counterparts. Carried over activities such as printing of the micronutrients publication 
and the vitamin A supplementation story will also be implemented.  

HSSP will participate in performance assessments and provide technical support supervision to 
strengthen integration of vitamin A supplementation and other nutrition interventions into 
routine child health services. HSSP will continue to contribute to technical working group 
discussions at national level, and advocate for continued investment in nutrition interventions. 

 

2.2 Malaria: Indoor Residual Spraying (IRS) 

The overall objective is to strengthen the national IRS program by providing adequate technical, 
logistical and managerial resources 

Targets and Activities 

According to current HMIS data, malaria is still the number one cause of mortality and 
morbidity in Zambia. Indoor Residual Spraying (IRS) is one of the core interventions adopted by 
the MOH to prevent malaria. HSSP began implementing IRS in collaboration with the National 
Malaria Control Center (NMCC) in 2005, with a mandate to cover 15 districts. During the 
2007/8 spray season HSSP support enabled the district teams to spray 657,695 housing 
structures (93.5% of the targeted coverage).  

In partnership with NMCC, HSSP has trained trainers at district level in planning for district 
IRS, training of spray operators, and monitoring and evaluation of the spray program. HSSP also 
supports district assessments, geocoding of structures, environmental safeguard activities, 
entomological studies, and survey activities. Support is also provided for procurement of 
personal protective equipment and logistics management.  

While NMCC will scale up IRS support to 36 districts in the 08/09 season, the focus for the 
remainder of HSSP will be on internal scale-up and consolidation in the original 15 districts, and 
strengthening of systems for managing the IRS program. Further support will also be provided 
for strengthening government capacity to undertake entomological investigations and continued 
monitoring and supervision of IRS activities. Across all of HSSP’s IRS support activities, project 
staff work hand-in-hand with the NMCC, building capacity to continue expanding the national 
IRS program while maintaining high quality results.  Through training, mentoring and technical 
assistance, the project is developing a strong management platform within the NMCC to 
continue its IRS operations.  

In Year 5, HSSP will: update mapping of structures in 15 districts, focusing on newly constructed 
areas of large urban districts; support the post spray review meeting; support TOT and training 
of spray operators for the 15 districts; provide logistics and supervision for spraying of 900,000 
households; carry out entomological research studies to support IRS; procure personal protective 
equipment; and reinforce safeguards for environmental protection and pesticide waste removal.  
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2.3 Integrated Reproductive Health 

The goal is to contribute to the national effort of reducing maternal morbidity and mortality. The 
overall objectives are threefold: 

• The overall objective is to have EmONC services established in 43 districts by 2009.  

• The goal is scale up PAC/FP services to 60% of districts (43).  

• The goal is to scale up LTFP to 60% of districts (43). 

Targets and Activities  

2.3.1 Emergency Obstetric Care (Safe Motherhood) and Family Planning 

In year 5, the 2nd phase of the EMONC scale up will commence. Six site assessments will be 
conducted in 6 provinces, followed by orientation workshops for the managers in order to 
promote ownership and sustainability of the program. 110 health care providers are scheduled to 
be trained from the 6 provinces. HSSP will also provide technical assistance in conducting 
technical support and supervisory visits in 60% of the districts covered. The EmONC 
curriculum review that commenced in quarter 4 of year 4 will be finalized. Other efforts will 
focus on conducting special studies to enhance this program area.  

2.3.2 Long-Term Family Planning (LTFP) 

To date a total of 305 healthcare providers from 69 districts covering 210 sites have been trained. 
In year 5, 4 site assessments will be conducted.  250 health care providers from ten selected 
districts are scheduled to be trained in an effort to saturate the services in the provinces with 
health care providers providing LTFP. This will be followed by technical support and 
supervisory visits in 60% of the districts covered. Adolescent reproductive health and pregnancy 
prevention will be done through the orientation of 162 provincial and district managers.  This 
will be followed by technical support and supervisory visits in the sites covered.   

2.3.3 Malaria in Pregnancy 

In year 4 a study was conducted in Central and Eastern provinces to assess the uptake of IPT in 
the facilities. This was an effort to strengthen FANC and IPT in the two provinces and better 
inform planning for the malaria in pregnancy component. In year 5 the IRH team will work in 
collaboration with the MOH to review and monitor the IPT commodities in the two provinces. 
Orientation of the community members to FANC and IPT will be conducted with an additional 
focus on male involvement. This will be followed by scheduled technical support and 
supervisory visits.  IEC materials will also be developed to raise awareness on available FANC 
and IPT services. 

2.3.4 Cross Cutting Activities 

The HSSP IRH unit has played an important role in fostering partnerships with other 
organizations in the promotion of safe motherhood interventions and family planning. In year 4, 
the IRH Unit collaborated and leveraged resources for the scale up of EmONC and Long Term 
Family Planning services with MOH, UNICEF, WHO, MIHI, CCF. The IRH developed and 
printed IEC materials; job aids for obstetric emergencies and posters for Jadelle. The unit also 
participated in the Safe motherhood working Group meeting and National Task group meetings; 
EMONC, FP, IP.  

In year 5, the IRH unit will continue participating in activities at national and international level 
that foster partnerships, and promote advocacy and resource mobilization with other partners. 
The Self Directed Training Manual (SDLM) is scheduled to be reviewed, finalized and printed in 
collaboration with other partners in preparation for the scale up country wide. The counseling kit 
that was reviewed and finalized in year 4 will be printed and disseminated. This will be done in 
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collaboration with other cooperating partners. A FP update and dissemination workshop will 
then be conducted for the managers and supervisors from all the districts to promote ownership 
and sustainability of the programme.  

The unit has scheduled activities that promote male involvement in reproductive health. This will 
be done through orientation of managers and health care providers from 5 districts. IEC 
materials that promote male involvement at community level will also be developed to raise 
awareness and sensitize the men on the services being provided at the facilities.   

Other activities scheduled for the year include a case study to be conducted on an integrated 
approach to MNCH based on the HSSP experience. The unit will also support the follow on 
MDG Count Down Meeting that is scheduled to be held in 2009. 

 

2.4 Human Resources Planning and Management 

The overall objective is to have at least 90% of the health workers recruited under the retention 
scheme in their posts by the end of the project in December 2009.  

Targets and Activities 

Zambia continues to face acute shortages of skilled health care personnel, which severely 
constrains scale-up of the ART program and other critical health interventions. HSSP provides 
support to the Ministry of Health to mitigate the human resource crisis and increase access to 
HIV/AIDS services through retention of health workers and planning for human resource 
requirements in the districts. The overall objective is to retain at least 90% of health workers in 
districts under the HSSP-supported retention scheme.  

HSSP contributes financially, managerially, and through technical assistance to retention of 23 
doctors, 33 nurse tutors and 63 other health workers including nurses and clinical officers.  
HSSP has also worked with the MOH to disseminate HIV/AIDS human resource (HR) 
planning and projection guidelines and plan for meeting the HR requirements to deliver a 
minimum package of HIV/AIDS services. As the project winds down, HSSP will focus efforts 
on analysis, review, and documentation of the Zambia Health Worker Retention Scheme in 
order to provide recommendations and guidance to the MOH on sustaining its implementation.  
We will also work with the MOH to identify and leverage other sources of financial support for 
the additional health service providers recruited and currently supported through the project.  

In Year 5 HSSP will review the 72 district action plans and provide technical support to districts 
in following the prescribed planning guidelines.  Guidelines for management of the ZHWRS will 
be updated, including drafting routines for utilizing the budget allocation for financial 
management and supervision of the retention scheme.   

2.5 Pre- and In-Service Training  

The overall goal of this component is to strengthen the capacity of all cadres of health service 
providers to provide ART, prevention of maternal to child transmission of HIV (PMTCT) and 
counseling, testing and counseling (CTC) services. The overall objective is to have 100% of 
graduates from Clinical Officer General (COG), School of Medicine (SoM) and Nurse training 
institutions trained to provide ART, PMTCT and CTC. 

Targets and Activities 

HSSP’s major focus will be on supporting and documenting the implementation of the Clinical 
Officer General (COG) and Registered Nurse curricula, completing the revision of the MB ChB 
curriculum, and training graduating students in provision of HIV/AIDS services using leveraged 
resources. Other support to the MOH and statutory boards to strengthen the capacity of training 
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institutions will consist of technical updates and clinical skills training for lecturers, tutors and 
clinical preceptors, and support to the implementation of the National Training Plan.    

2.6 Performance Improvement  

The overall goal of this component of the project is to improve the quality of case management 
observation and record review during supervisory visits. The objective is to assure that 60% (43) 
of districts conduct case management observation/record review in at least 80% of supervision 
visits. 52% are currently conducting case management observations.  

Targets and Activities 

HSSP has provided support to the MOH in the following areas of performance improvement: 
(a) establish a system to accredit facilities that are providing ART services and (b) train 75 health 
workers (Clinical Care Specialists at provincial level, human resource development specialists at 
national level and staff from the Medical Council of Zambia) in ART protocols, procedures and 
information systems. In addition, HSSP has worked with other partners to integrate HIV/AIDS 
services into performance assessment tools and develop minimum quality assurance standards 
for HIV/AIDS services. HSSP also strengthened the mechanism for certification of private ART 
providers to ensure that services and drug regimens meet national standards.  During the 
remainder of the project, HSSP will finalize performance assessment tools and the ART 
accreditation process, and strengthen the capacity of counterparts at the provincial and national 
level, including the Medical Council of Zambia (MCZ), to continue implementation of these 
programs. 

Selected specific activities during Year 5 include: support to MCZ to roll out accreditation to 
additional ART private sites; to define and implement the health worker certification system; and 
to document implementation and lessons learned from performance assessment and the ART 
accreditation initiative in Zambia. 

2.7 HIV/AIDS Coordination/SWAp 

The goal of this component of HSSP is to strengthen provision of HIV/AIDS services in the 
districts. The overall program objective is to assure that 60% (43) of districts have at least one 
facility offering a minimum package of HIV/AIDS services. Currently, almost 100% of districts 
have at least one facility offering the minimum package.  

Targets and Activities 

HSSP has provided technical assistance to the MOH focused on strengthening coordination and 
collaboration of HIV/AIDS health services delivery and ensuring effective implementation of 
the 2006-2010 National Health Strategic Plan.  HSSP assistance has helped the MOH to establish 
a bi-annual forum for partners cooperating in HIV/AIDS service delivery programming, to 
discuss and share their progress, and identify areas for collaboration. At provincial and district 
levels, HSSP Clinical Care Specialists have played a pivotal role in establishing quarterly ART 
coordinating meetings. These meetings serve as a forum for information exchange and assure 
complementary and coordination of activities. They also enable organizations to further develop 
their HIV/AIDS strategic and operational plans to achieve a focused and coherent sector–wide 
approach, with leadership from the MOH. This alignment of efforts also facilitates monitoring 
and evaluation by the MOH and partners, leading to further revision and improvement. 

The HSSP team will continue to support these coordination efforts for the remainder of the 
project, promote institutionalization and build sustainable capacity for coordination and 
leadership within the MOH.  

Activities in Year 5 will include monitoring and strengthening the HIV/AIDS Coordination 
Mechanism (pending approval), using the HIV/AIDS Coordination Guidelines as the basis for 
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monitoring; provide TA to MOH in preparing and reviewing annual provincial and district 
action plans; train provincial officers in HIV/AIDS/STI and TB program coordination; and 
provide TA to the MOH to implement the HIV/AIDS sustainability framework.  

 

2.8 Health Services Planning 

The overall objective of this component is to assure 72 districts and hospitals are using the 
routine health information system (RHIS) and revised planning guidelines to plan for and 
manage HIV/AIDS services. 

Targets and Activities  

HSSP continues to provide routine support to the MOH in the area of planning. Key support 
areas have included: development of the technical updates for annual health sector planning 
based on priorities and objectives of  the National Health Strategic Plan; final consolidation of 
the Ministry of Health Plan, which integrates activities for HIV/AIDS services; initiation of the 
review of the current planning handbooks for all levels to incorporate Marginal Budgeting for 
Bottlenecks (MBB) concepts; review of the Integrated Technical Guidelines (ITGs) for Frontline 
Health workers to incorporate new policy guidelines and ART treatment protocols; and support 
to the Central/Provincial Planning Launch for 2009-2011 Medium Term Expenditure 
Framework period.  A key effort of HSSP has been strengthening the District Health 
Management Teams’ planning capacity, including the development of District Action Plans.  The 
development of these District Action Plans also represents an opportunity for the project to 
ensure sustainability of HSSP program activities through their incorporation into future action 
plans and budgets. 

In Year 5 HSSP will continue to provide routine support to the MOH to develop the 2010 
annual technical planning updates; support consolidation of the 2009 MOH Annual Plan; finalize 
and print the three remaining planning handbooks for district, hospital and health center levels; 
and review and print the revised Integrated Technical Guidelines. 

 

2.9 Strategic Information  

The overall objective is ensure that 72 districts and hospitals are using the routine health 
information system (RHIS) to plan for and manage HIV/AIDS services.   

Targets and Activities  

HSSP support has been focused on ensuring that key HIV/AIDS services – anti-retroviral 
therapy (ART), prevention of maternal to child transmission (PMTCT), voluntary counseling and 
testing (VCT), and post-exposure prophylaxis (PEP) – are integrated into the routine health 
information system. Thus far, the data elements and corresponding indicators for these areas 
have been considered in the ongoing revision of the HMIS, and integrated into the forms. With 
this done, HSSP has shifted its support to documentation of procedures for HIV data collection 
and collation.  The original project target of 90% of health facilities reporting HIV-related 
activities through the Routine Health Information System by the end of 2010 has been reached.  

In Year 5, key SI activities include: technical support to district health teams to improve data 
quality and utilization; preparation of the HIV/AIDS chapter for the Routine Health 
Information Systems Reference Guide; and to train 12 officers from 10 institutions to strengthen 
HMIS supervision and backstopping. 



 11

2.10 Clinical Care Specialists  

The overall objective is to improve quality of and access to cost-effective HIV/AIDS 
interventions and contribute to achievement of national targets for ART. 

Targets and Activities  

HSSP contributes to attainment of national ART targets through work carried out by Clinical 
Care Specialists (CCS) supported by HSSP in nine provincial health offices. Clinical Care 
Specialists have been playing a critical role in rolling out and coordinating HIV/AIDS service 
provision in districts through facilitation of ART committee meetings, technical support and 
supervision for service providers, performance assessment and collaboration with partners such 
as CDC, UNICEF, Zambia Prevention Care and Treatment and faith-based organizations. HSSP 
has addressed quality of case management through clinical symposia and mentorship programs.  
CCSs have provided support to Provincial Health Offices to train health workers in ART, 
counseling and testing, PMTCT and treatment adherence. They also support outreach and 
mobile ART programs.   

The Clinical Care Specialists are valued members of the Provincial Health Teams and greatly 
enhance the capacity of the Provincial Health Offices to improve on both availability and quality 
of HIV/AIDS services in the provinces.  The CCS represents another important project strategy 
towards ensuring sustainability of program interventions. The CCSs serve as a nodal point for 
the integration of various project interventions at provincial, district and facility levels, and are 
continuously building the capacity of provincial and district counterparts to sustain system 
improvements.  HSSP will work with the MOH during the final stage of the project to identify 
and leverage other donor or internal sources of financial support for these important members 
of the Provincial Health Teams. 

In Project Year 5, CCSs will continue mentoring junior doctors and other health workers; 
support performance assessments in districts; provide technical updates, quality assurance 
training and other clinical on-the-job training; continue to support the expansion of new ART 
sites. 

 

2.11 Monitoring and Evaluation 

The overall objective is to maintain a robust Monitoring and Evaluation system which ensures 
program compliance and provision of updates for management and technical implementation. 

Targets and Activities  

HSSP has a Monitoring and Evaluation (M and E) Framework which outlines and defines 
project indicators, and documents the methodology for tracking and monitoring progress against 
these indicators.  Project staff use the M and E tracking sheet to collect data from all technical 
areas, and update targets and graphs quarterly. The HSSP M and E Plan has been revised several 
times in response to changes in the funded program areas and the scope of work. The current 
version responds to the requirements of the PEPFAR Country Operational Plan (COP), the 
Population/Child Survival Operational Plan (OP), and the Malaria Operational Plan (MOP). 
Each of these operational plans includes indicators and targets to be tracked.  HSSP has adopted 
additional key indicators which, together with the mandatory operational plan indicators, provide 
a more comprehensive picture of project progress and achievements. These indicators are 
reported quarterly or annually according to contractual requirements and data availability.    

HSSP technical teams are responsible for determining and tracking their specific targets and 
allocate approximately 10% of their time and budget to M and E activities.  The M and E Unit’s 
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active support to program research, data analysis and review of key project documents has 
resulted in continuous improvements in the quality of work plans, reports and special studies.  

In response to demand from provincial and district counterparts, HSSP has initiated activities to 
build capacity in information generation, analysis, presentation, and use for decision making by 
provincial and district health teams. Project staff are also assisting in development of Provincial 
Health Statistical Bulletins to strengthen evidence-based planning and implementation.    

All of the activity areas described above will be sustained over the final 15-month period, with 
emphasis on achievement of approved work plans, reporting on progress, and comprehensive 
documentation of achievements and lessons learned, including coordination of the development 
of the end of program report. 
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YEAR 5/6 HSSP ILLUSTRATIVE ACTIVITY PLAN BY TECHNICAL AREA

SPECIFIC NO. ACTIVITIES TOTAL
 OBJECTIVES Q1 Q2 Q3 Q4 Q1 AMOUNT (US$)

Technical Area: A. Child Health: Facility-IMCI
Responsible person: Nanthalile Mugala
Goal: To expand the coverage and improve the quality of key child health interventions 
Overall Objective: To expand the number of facility IMCI delivering districts from 38 to 72 by 2009

1.0 Monitor and evaluate F-IMCI implementation
1.1 Support MOH to develop a proposal to conduct a health facility survey
1.2 Provide TA/financial support to MOH to conduct a five day training for the surveyors 12,953
1.3 Provide TA to MOH in the collection of data (about two weeks of field work in selected districts)
1.4 Provide TA/financial assistance in the data cleaning, analysis and write up 875
1.5 Support MOH to conduct a one day meeting to disseminate the health facility results
2.1 Support  District Planning and budgeting for IMCI implementation

2.1.1 Provide TA to PHO/DHMT in the planning and budgeting for F- MCI
2.2 Support district F-IMCI case management training

2 2.1 Provide TA and financial support to PHO/DHMTs to conduct post training follow up visits (4-6 
weeks after training)

34,115

2.3 Support pre-service IMCI case management
2 3.1 Provide TA and financial support to MOH to conduct a one day meeting to review IMCI 

implementation in the pre-service nursing education
2.3 Provide TA to MOH to conduct a two day orientation for tutors on the IMCI hand book for pre-

service nursing education
2.4 Build PHO/DHO Capacities to support IMCI implementation

2.4.1 Train 1 PHO staff from 2 provinces and 1 district manager from 6 districts to conduct IMCI/child 
survival related TSS (on-job approach) using the revised IMCI supervisory tools

2.5 Conduct  a survey to determine impact of on job training
2 5.1 Generate questionnaire to determine how the DHO/PHO staff have used the knowledge and 

skills  following training  
2 5.2 Analyze information from the questionnaire
2 5.3 Based on the information write a success story

2.6 Strengthen sustainability of F-IMCI
2.6.1 Support MOH to conduct a series of stakeholder meetings to develop a F-IMCI strategic plan for 

2009-2012 (HSSP to provide technical support)  
3.0 To develop and pilot a comprehensive new born health model
3.1 Conduct review to determine implementation status of newborn health activities in two selected 

districts
3.2 Develop guidelines for implementation/strengthening  of newborn health interventions
3.3 Support the implementation of a comprehensive new born health model in the two selected 

districts (Train 24 health workers using the IMCI guidelines that include new born)
37,245

4.0 Provide TA to MOH taking stock of progress made in attaining MDGs 4 and 5 in the context of MNCHp
4.1 Attend a series of meetings in preparation for the national level count down to 2015 for MDG 4 

and 5 conference
5.0 Disseminate programme results and success stories in relation to F-IMCI
5.1 Attend regional IMCI focal point person meeting/international child health related conference to 

improve provision of F-IMCI related TA 
3,273

5.2 Document success stories in F- MCI
FACILITY-IMCI SUB-TOTAL 88,461
MALARIA CASE MANAGEMENT
Responsible person: Nanthalile Mugala

6.1 Contribute to the provision of national level leadership in malaria case management
6.1.1 Attend scheduled NMCC case management technical working group meetings

6.2 Build IMCI capacities in malaria diagnosis and case management and supervision in four provinces
6 2.1 Contribute to the printing of the malaria diagnosis and treatment guidelines 23,438
6 2.2 Support 2 district MCI case management training programmes; Train 48 health workers in MCI 

case management
73,576

6 2.3 Train 80 key DHMT and hospital staff in two provinces on malaria diagnosis, case management 
and procurement of drugs and supplies (two provincial workshops to be held)

61,150

6 2.4 Conduct site supervisory visits for 4 districts in each province and selected health centers 32,500
6 2.5 Provide TA/financial support to MoH in the orientation of F- MCI facilitators to the updated 

training materials (1 training programme with 24 participants will be conducted)
16,690

MALARIA CASE MANAGEMENT SUB-TOTAL 207,354
COMPONENT TOTAL (F-IMCI & MALARIA CASE MGMT) 295,815

TIME FRAME

To strengthen focused TA 
in F-IMCI through improved  
data management 

To strengthen district IMCI 
implementation  in pre and 
in-service nursing education 
and contribute to  
programme sustainability

To develop and pilot a 
comprehensive newborn 
health model (shared activity
with IRH component)

To contribute to national 
level child health initiatives

To strengthen malaria case 
management 

To disseminate programme 
results and success stories 
in relation to F- IMCI
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SPECIFIC NO. ACTIVITIES TOTAL
 OBJECTIVES Q1 Q2 Q3 Q4 Q1 AMOUNT (US$)

TIME FRAME

Technical Area: B1. Child Health: Community IMCI
Responsible Person : Mary Kaoma
Goal: To expand coverage and improve quality of key child health interventions
Overall Objectives: 1 80% of districts (60 districts) with providers to offer 6 Key Family Practices (KFP) 

2 500 facilities with at least one health worker trained in Community IMCI
1.0 Support PHO in strengthening supervision, reporting and supplies for Community Health Workers
1.1 Facilitate meetings to revise and contribute to printing of CHW training manual 8,142
1.2 Conduct district visits to disseminate updated monitoring tools 2,297
1.3 Support districts in monitoring the implementation of C-IMCI activities
2.0 Support 10 districts to train 80 facility staff in C-IMCI supervision to support implementation of C-IMCI activities
2.1 Conduct 2 visits  of 5 days each to document experiences of trained CHWs in C-IMCI 11,000
2.2 TSS to 10 selected districts to monitor implementation of Community IMCI activities 14,422
2.3 Conduct 2 visits  of 5 days each to document experiences of trained Facility based supervisors 

on community level activities
7,125

3.0 Strengthen coordination and review meetings to share experiences in implementation C-IMCI activities
3.1 Support NFNC/MOH to host a review meeting to share experiences on community level nutrition 

case management using various approaches.
9,712

3.2 Conduct one orientation meeting to share experiences on use of community registers and 
harmonized supervisory tools

6,518

3.3 Support documentation of success stories on Key Family Practices
3.4 Support 2 visits and 2 meetings for documentation and dissemination of best practices 10,196
4.0 With IRH conduct a case study on strategy to strengthen Newborn and Postpartum care 
4.1 Conduct a desk review on newborn care practices, with SAVE the children STTA
4.2 Develop and disseminate guidelines to strengthen home-based management of newborn care 6,906
4.3 Monitor and document experiences in implementation of newborn guidelines 8,230
5.0 Support MOH coordination efforts to scale up CHN interventions 
5.1 Participate in quarterly Inter-Agency Coordination (ICC) meetings
5.2 Participate C- MCI working group meetings 5,728
5.3 Participate in quarterly Growth Monitoring and Promotion meetings

Community IMCI SUB-TOTAL 90,276
Technical Area: B2. Child Health: Expanded Programme on Immunization
Responsible Person: Mary Kaoma
Goal: To expand coverage and improve quality of key child health interventions  
Overall Objectives 1 To increase the number of children under one year who receive DPT3 to 527,001

2 To increase the number of districts attaining 80% and above Full Immunization Coverage for children under 1year 
1.0 Support 10 low performing districts to improve immunization coverage  

1.0.1 Provide focused support to 4 districts each in two selected provinces in the implementation of 
effective RED strategy (Luapula, Northern, Western and Eastern)

10,709

1.1 Support Annual meeting for Provincial RED strategy Core teams to share progress and 
document lessons learnt in RED strategy implementation

1.1.1 Support documentation of RED strategy experiences in improving community participation for 
child health interventions

18,646

1.2 Capacity Building to use RED strategy and CHWk so as to improve immunization coverage  
1 2.1 Support TSS in 10 targeted low performing districts to using  RED strategy activities, focused 

planning and CHWk 
8,528

1.3 Support exchange visits to improve coverage of child health interventions 11,516
1 3.1 Support health worker training in EPI using updated guidelines to improve standards of 

immunization practices
15,181

1 3.2 Support documentation of RED strategy activities 10,000
2.0 Strengthening information use practices to provide focused TA for improve immunization services 
2.1 Participate in quarterly meetings to review districts performance data to provide focused TA 
2.2 Support dissemination and utilization of harmonized monitoring tools and community registers 5,534
2.3 Monitor, document and disseminate results and lessons learnt in improving child health 

interventions using the Health Systems Strengthening approach
6,700

To disseminate program 
results and success stories

3.0 Attend regional EPI focal point person meeting/international child health related conference to 
improve provision of EPI related TA 

3,219

EPI SUB-TOTAL   90,033
Component Total (EPI/C-IMCI) 180,309

TA to PHO to strengthen C - 
MCI in targeted districts.  

TA to PHO to strengthen 
implementation of 
Community IMCI

Strengthen information 
basis for strengthening 
implementation of C-IMCI 
activities

Provide TA to MoH to 
facilitate implementation of 
essential newborn care 
model at community level

Support PHO to conduct 
TSS in targeted districts to 
improve immunization 
coverage

Support national level work 
and partnerships

To build capacity of low 
performing districts in 
effective EPI programme 
management   
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SPECIFIC NO. ACTIVITIES TOTAL
 OBJECTIVES Q1 Q2 Q3 Q4 Q1 AMOUNT (US$)

TIME FRAME

Technical Area: C. Child Health: Nutrition
Responsible Person: Ruth Siyandi
Goal: To improve quality an increase coverage of key childhood interventions
Overall Objective: To improve the national coverage vitamin A supplementation coverage in all districts to above 85%

1.0 Strengthening data management of Vitamin A supplementation programme
1.1 Develop health facility data management model through support to 3 districts (STTA) 14,280
1.2 Support capacity building of provincial staff in the use of the health facility model (STTA ) 6,139
1.3 Continue support to districts in implementation of the data management model; document and 

disseminate results
21,003

2.0 Capacity Building districts to effectively manage Vitamin A supplementation & de-worming programme
2.1 Support strengthening programme management in 4 districts before and during Child Health 

Week
7,827

2.2 Support national level review meeting of Child Health Week strategy 501
3.0 Strengthening integration of nutrition interventions
3.1 Participate in 2 provincial supervision and performance assessments to integrate nutrition 

interventions
4,645

3.2 Support provincial orientation in Essential Nutrition Package of Care for Nutrition in Zambia 1,806
3.3 Printing of Essential Nutrition Action 6,716
4.0 Advocate and strengthen integration of nutrition interventions
4.1 Document success stories of integration of nutrition interventions 2,149
4.2 Support Nutrition advocacy/symposium meeting 2,985
4.3 Printing Vitamin A story in Zambia 2,507
4.4 Printing micronutrients advocacy material 4,299
4.5 Participate in Micronutrients forum 5,463
4.6 Support Nutrition technical meetings 0

COMPONENT TOTAL 80,320
Technical Area: D. Malaria - Indoor Residual Spraying (IRS) 
Responsible persons: Dayton Makusa/Brian Chirwa/Moonje Shimukowa/Cecilia Shinondo
Goal: NMCP achieving over 85% coverage of 900,000 households targeted by RS operations in 15 districts
Overall Objective: 

1.0 Strengthen management capacities at NMCC for IRS operations
1.1 Provide computer/printer hardware support for data management and mapping 28,188
1.2 Support national IRS consultative meetings 23,438
1.3 Technical and logistical support for coordination activates with ECZ and other partners on safe 

insecticide use
20,813

2.0 Strengthening the district level management capacities for IRS implementation
2.1 Provide technical and logistical support for mapping and enumeration of  house holds under IRS 

operation in 15 districts (update)
48,695

2.2 Provide technical and logistical support for post season IRS review meeting 49,256
2.3 Conduct geocoding training to core group of national staff 10,056
3.0 Strengthening the NMCC and district management capacities to undertake further expansion of IRS

operations in the existing districts in Zambia

3.1 Support situation analysis and survey visits to the districts 20,138
4.0 Support NMCC and districts to conduct training for IRS operations 
4.1 Support NMCC to conduct three national training of trainers (master trainer) sessions with 

logistical, managerial and technical resources  
69,945

4.2 Support 15 districts to carry out  district cascade training for RS operators with adequate 
logistical and technical support

376,735

5.0 Enhance the NMCC technical and operational research capacities by facilitating  entomological
investigation in 10 selected districts related to monitoring and evaluation of IRS activities to monitoring and
evaluation of IRS activities

5.1 Support NMCC and 10 districts to carry out entomological investigation to collect samples and 
generate data for monitoring and evaluation of RS out comes

46,097

5.2 Support NMCC and district teams to carry out insecticide resistance studies in 5 selected 
localities for over 6 months period

22,697

5.3 Support the maintenance of  national entomology lab and insectory facilitating conduct of vector 
resistance studies - logistic, material and human resource support 

20,250

6.0 Enhance  the NMCC and district teams capacities  to carry out adequate  monitoring and supervision activities
on IRS operations in 15 districts  

6.1 Support NMCC and district RS technical teams with logistical, technical and managerial  
assistance to carry out monitoring and supervision visits 

77,625

6.2 Support NMCC and ECZ on logistics in delivering IRS commodities and PPE 30,769
6.3 Support NMCC and ECZ to follow up on the safe disposal of insecticide waste material at district 

level 
30,070

6.4 Emergency/contingency support to 15 districts to carry out RS implementation and supervision 24,285
6.5 Support NMCC technical team and district teams  with technical and logistic resources  to 

monitor and assess the quality of master and cascade training sessions 
20,138

To support the NMCC and 
districts in conducting 
training for IRS operations 

To strengthen the NMCC 
and District capacities to 
undertake entomological 
investigations

To improve data 
management of Vitamin A 
supplementation and de-
worming programme

To build capacity of districts 
in effective programme 
management of Vitamin A 
programme

To strengthen the NMCC 
and District team  capacities 
in monitoring and 
supervision of IRS activities 

To improve the program  
management capacity of 
NMCC for IRS operations  

To strengthen planning and 
implementation of nutrition 
interventions 

To advocate and strengthen 
the integration of nutrition 
interventions 

To improve the district 
capacities for 
implementation of IRS 
activities 

To enhance the NMCP 
management capacities to 
expand the IRS operations 
in the new districts  

To strengthen the RS program of NMCP by providing adequate technical, logistical and managerial resources to 
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SPECIFIC NO. ACTIVITIES TOTAL
 OBJECTIVES Q1 Q2 Q3 Q4 Q1 AMOUNT (US$)

TIME FRAME

7.0 Enhance the NMCC and district IRS team capacities to carry out impact assessment studies on IRS
intervention in 6 selected districts 

7.1 Support the NMCC district teams with logistical and technical resources to undertake impact 
assessment studies on RS interventions -entomological, parasitological and epidemiology 
investigations 

30,156

7.2 Support the NMCC team with logistical and managerial support to undertake comparative 
operations research studies on different intervention strategies 

17,930

8.0 Procure Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) 
8.1 Procure PPEs including overalls, helmets, respiratory cartridges, gumboots, goggles, and gloves 249,381

COMPONENT TOTAL 1,216,662
Technical Area: E. IRH (Safe motherhood and Family Planning) 
Responsible persons: Masuka Musumali/Bernard Kasawa/Michelle Wallon/Caroline Phiri
Goal: To contribute to the national efforts of reducing maternal morbidity and mortality ratio
Overall objectives: 1 EmONC/FP: EmONC/FP services will be established in 43 districts (60%)

2 PAC/FP: 43 districts ( 60%) will be providing PAC/FP
3 LTFP: To increase accessibility and availability of long-term FP methods in 43 (60%) districts

1.1 Train 110 health care providers in EmONC from 6 provinces  - Eastern, Western, Northern, Southern,
Copperbelt and Central provinces

1.1.1 Conduct 2 days end of project  EmONC program review meeting 8,812
1.1.2 Print 150 revised copies of EmONC  participant training manuals 812

1.2 Make EmONC/FP sites in 10 selected districts functional
1 2.1 Conduct 5 five days site assessments for the 6 Provinces 6,406
1 2.2  Continue working on a study to demonstrate impact of EmONC on averting maternal mortality 5,482
1 2.3 Conduct 6 three weeks EmONC training for 110 Health Care Providers from 10 districts 313,197

1.3 Provide 6 supportive follow up visits six weeks after training
1 3.1 Conduct (6) six days follow up visits to 60% of sites six weeks after training 15,950
1 3.2 Conduct 6 one day orientation workshops for 40 district/hospital managers 14,940

2.1 Conduct 4 days site assessments of 43 health facilities in 10 districts covering 7 provinces 6,175
2.2 Conduct 10  ten days LTFP training courses for 250 health care workers 129,040
2.3 Carry out documentation - success story on LTFP 4,593
2.4 Support provincial and district health teams to provide TSS to 60% facilities providing ARH FP 3,010
2.5 Conduct 3 workshops for 167 provincial and district managers in FP counseling Kits and other 89,737
2.6 Conduct review of the SDLM 3 day workshop 12,357
2.6 Carry out post training technical support supervision to 60% of the facilities trained in LTFP. The 24,650
3.0 Collaborate with HCP and other stakeholders in the development of IEC materials on FP/PAC/EmONC- 25,085

targeting more at community level
3.1 Hold 4 one-day meetings to review the existing community IEC materials on FP/EmONC/PAC
3.2 Hire a consultant to work on  package for community-based key information on FP/PAC/EmONC 
3.3  Hold a 2-day meeting to finalize editing of the orientation package and IEC materials
3.4 Print 10,000 copies of IEC materials for distribution to 72 districts
4.0 Collaborate with the PHOs,CCS and service providers in collecting data and service statistics every quarter on

PAC, Maternal deaths, IPT and Jadelle
4.1 Conduct Quarterly analysis of the collected data and service statistics to determine service 
4.2 Share results of the analysis and recommendations
4.3  Prepare reports for HSSP quarterly review meetings 
4.4 Provide TA in the launch and review of district action plans 2,350

5.0 Participate in the National task group meetings
5.1 Attend the quarterly SMH task group meetings
5.2 Provide TA and leadership to the of EmONC Working Group
5.3 Attend the monthly IRH Commodity Security Committee meetings
5.4 Support holding of FP TWG Meetings
5.5 Support and Hold monthly EmONC TWG meetings
5.6 Disseminate success stories in FP/EmONC at national and international conferences 6,775
5.7 Conduct a case study on an integrated  approach to MNCH based on HSSP experience 5,744
5.8 Document and report on end of project results
5.9 support the holding of the 2009 MDGs meeting 10,937

5.10 Leverage resources through the Working Groups
6.1 Coordinate activities with potential partners

6.1.1 Re-initiate PMI working group and meet quarterly and as needed
6.2 Address commodity deficits  in FANC and IPT service provision

6 2.1 Conduct advocacy with MOH and NMCC to address bottlenecks in supply of SP to health
facilities

6 2.2 Advocate with MOH and partners for purchase of hemocues for ANC sites
6.3 Conduct technical updates on FANC and IPT

6 3.1 Conduct technical updates for DHMTs               10,000 
6 3.2 Review Integrated Supervisory Tool

Facilitate training of 250 
health care providers and 
program managers in LTFP 
methods from 43 facilities in 
10 districts

To improve awareness and 
mobilize the community to 
utilize FP/PAC/EmONC 
services in all districts

To enhance the NMCC and 
District RS teams 
capacities to undertake 
impact assessment studies 

To support NMCC and 
District teams in ensuring 
safety of Spray operators 
and other workmen

To build capacity and 
establish EmONC/FP 
services in 10 Districts.

Strengthen Focused 
Antenatal Care and IPT in 
the fourteen districts of 
Central and Eastern 
Province

Participate in activities at 
National and international 
level that foster 
partnerships, promote 
advocacy, coordination and 
resource mobilization for 
FP/EmONC and MIP

Establish a system for 
FP/EmONC/PAC 
programme and service 
improvement through 
quarterly analysis of 
collected data and service 
statistics
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SPECIFIC NO. ACTIVITIES TOTAL
 OBJECTIVES Q1 Q2 Q3 Q4 Q1 AMOUNT (US$)

TIME FRAME

6.4 Conduct education and sensitization at community level
6.4.1 Conduct three, three-day orientations for SMAG and NHC members on sensitizing males to

FANC/IPT
              30,000 

6.4.2 Contribute IPT/FANC content to Men's Health Kit and print 400 copies for use in male
sensitization

              22,000 

6.4.3 Print 400 copies of community health information cards for use in male sensitization               15,000 
6.4.4 Contribute to messaging on short ilm on IPT and fund distribution to rural areas in Central and

Eastern Provinces
              10,000 

6.4.5 Conduct CHW handbook review and revision to update FANC/ PT content                 3,000 
6.4.6 Conduct follow-up visits with SMAGs and NHCs on male sensitization activities                 7,000 
6.4.7 Contribute to messaging on PT/FANC poster targeting the community

6.5 Monitor uptake of FANC and IPT
6 5.1 Conduct two, one-week field visits to select health facilities to gather PT and FANC service 

delivery data
10,000              

7.0 Promote male involvement in safem0therhood and family Planning 63,932
7.1 Orientation of 20 district managers to male involvement activities
7.2 Orientation of health care providers to male involvement activities
7.3 Development and production of male involvement related IEC materials
7.4 Provide TSS to districts fully implementing male involvement activities

COMPONENT TOTAL 856,984
Technical Area: F. Human Resource - Planning & Management
Responsible person: Hilary Mwale
Goal:
Overall Objective: To retain at least 90% of health workers in districts under the HSSP-supported retention scheme

1.1 Support MoH to monitor and supervise the ZHWRS (Doctors, Tutors & other cadres)
1.1.1  Organize bi-annual meetings with PHOs to review the ZHWRS performance 14,798
1.1.2 Work with PHOs to provide technical support to low performing hospitals, training institutions and 

districts
3,861

1.2 Support MoH provide TSS to the support system to ensure efficient management of the ZHWRS
1 2.1 Provide TA to develop semi-annual Management and Financial reports of the ZHWRS 715
1 2.2 Document the development, implementation and evaluation of the ZHWRS 8,715

2.0 Support MoH/PHOs to ensure the utilization of HR plans, policies and guidelines  

2.1 Participate in PA/TSS in a selected province 3,340

3.0 Support MoH strengthen the utilization of HR planning guidelines and models
3.1 Work with PHOs to provide TSS and monitor implementation of activities in the 72 HR plans 10,101
3.2 Participate in provincial and district plan meetings 4,988
3.3 Provide TA to MOH to document semi-annual Management and Financial reports of the ZHWRS 2,660

3.4 Document the development, implementation and evaluation of the HR planning experience 10,227
COMPONENT TOTAL 59,405
Technical Area: G. Human Resource - Training (Pre and In-service)
Responsible Person: Lastina T. Lwatula
Goal: To strengthen Human Resource capacity to provide ART, PMTCT and CTC services
Overall Objective: 100% of graduates from COG, SOM and Nurse training schools trained to provide ART, PMTCT, CTC services

1.0 Support to MoH and training institutions to train all graduates from selected programs (Clinical Officers,

Doctors and Nurse/Midwives) in provision of HIV/AIDS care and services

1.1 Track numbers of students trained in provision of HIV/AIDS care and services using the revised 
curricula

2.1 Support MoH, Chainama College and GNC during implementation of revised COG and RN curricula
2.1.1 Provide support supervision to training institutions during the implementation of revised COG and 

strengthened RN curricula
8,790

2.1.2 Document experiences and lessons learnt during the revision and implementation of COG 
curriculum (STTA)

4,773

2.2 Support UNZA to review SOM curriculum 
2 2.1 Support to complete the revision of MB ChB curriculum 3,544
2 2.2 Support the development of student manuals 2,381
2 2.3 Support printing MB Ch B student manuals 9,938
2 2.4 Support the printing of MB ChB curriculum 10,000
2 2.5 Support the implementation of the MB ChB curriculum 5,515
2 2.6 Support PBN complete revision and strengthening of BSc Nursing curricula 5,000

2.3 Support MoH, Chainama College, GNC build capacity for Lecturers, Tutors and Preceptors in HIV/AIDS
2 3.1 Support technical updates for lecturers, tutors and preceptors 4,773
2 3.2 Support orientation of tutors and preceptors to curricula and training materials 2,381
2 3.3 Provide clinical training skills  to tutors and preceptors 21,405

3.0 Provide TA to MOH to build capacities of HRDCs in utilization of the NITCS plan and use of NTGs
3.1 Support MoH/PHOs and Training Institutions action planning meetings 4,763
3.2 Monitor HRDCs and provide technical support supervision on the utilization of NTGs and training 

plan
2,381

COMPONENT TOTAL 85,644

Provide support to MoH to 
ensure that districts and 
hospitals plan for HR 
requirements to deliver 
HIV/AIDS services

Scale up activities in 5 
districts to promote male 
involvement in RH

Ensure all graduate doctors, 
nurses and Clinical Officer 
General are trained in 
providing HIV/AIDS care 
and services 

Ensure revision of curricula 
for COG, SOM and Nurses 
to incorporate HIV/A DS and 
other priority health services

Provide  support to MoH, 
PHOs and districts to 
strengthen capacities in HR 
Planning and Management

Strengthen Focused 
Antenatal Care and IPT in 
the fourteen districts of 
Central and Eastern 
Province

Strengthen human resource capacity and retention to provide HIV/A DS services in areas supported by HSSP

Support MOH/PHO in 
monitoring implementation 
of retention policy/programs 
to support the provision of 
HIV/AIDS services   

Support PHOs and districts 
to plan for in-service training 
for HIV/A DS and other 
priority health services

Ensure revision of curricula 
for Clinical Officer General 
(COG), School of Medicine 
Medical Doctors (SOM) and 
Nurses to incorporate 
HIV/AIDS and other priority 
health services
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SPECIFIC NO. ACTIVITIES TOTAL
 OBJECTIVES Q1 Q2 Q3 Q4 Q1 AMOUNT (US$)

TIME FRAME

Technical Area: H. Performance Improvement
Responsible Person: Peter Mumba
Goal: To improve the quality of case management/record review during supervisory visits
Overall Objective: 

1.0 Support MOH to strengthen supervisory services focus on case management & quality improvement   
1.1 Provide TA to 3  low performing districts (identified during the PA) in provision of TSS that focus 

on case management of Hospital and Health centers
13,285

1.2 Work with MoH to monitor Performance Assessment (routine activity) 6,539
1.3 Support districts to include Performance Improvement activities in the action plans 4,767
1.4 Conduct study to determine use of PA findings during TSS 2,968
2.0 Support MCZ roll out of accreditation system to private sector
2.1 Provide TA to 15 private ART sites to enable them to meet the accreditation standards 5,808
2.2 Provide TA to MCZ to accredit 15 ART private sites 6,718
2.3  Support MCZ to review the ART Accreditation guidelines 9,375
2.4 Support MCZ to review HR establishment 5,000
2.5 Study impact of accreditation on the quality of ART services 1,485
3.0 Support MOH/MCZ to Certify Health Workers involved in ART Care
3.1 Develop a health provider certification database for MCZ 4,062

COMPONENT TOTAL 60,007
Technical Area: I. HIV Coordination
Responsible person: Clement Mwale
Goal: Strengthen the provision of HIV/AIDS services
Overall Objective: 60% (43) of districts with at least one facility offering a minimum package of HIV/AIDS services

1.0 Strengthen program management and coordination for Health Sector HIV/AIDS services 
1.1 Print and distribute 650 national coordination guidelines 5,000
1.2 Print and distribute 650 national referral guidelines 10,000
1.3 Facilitate holding of semi-annual partners' meetings for fostering integration of HIV/AIDS services 10,106
1.4 Provide technical updates/professional reports in HIV/A DS to CCS and at the centre
1.5 Consolidate monthly, quarterly and annual reports from CCS
1.6 Document referral procedures at national and district levels
1.7 Participate in PA and TSS of provinces and districts (through central and provincial teams) 5,203
2.0 HIV/AIDS integrated into SWAP 
2.1 Support Sector Programme Assistance through development of national, provincial and district 

annual workplans 
5,700

2.2 Develop tool and determine utilization of the partners' ART database 3,678
2.3 Update ART partners database 2,135
2.4 Support MoH monitor implementation of the HAPSAT 3,868

COMPONENT TOTAL 45,690
Technical Area: J. Health Services Planning
Responsible person: Emily Moonze
Goal: Improve Quality and Usage of RHIS in all Districts and Hospitals by 2009
Overall Objective: 72 districts and hospitals use RHIS to plan for and manage HIV/A DS services

1.0 Synchronize Report Outputs between Smart Care and the Paper System
1.1 Review the Existing Reports in Smartcard for Completeness and Consistency with HMIS
1.2 Document Discrepancies and Submit to the Smart Care Development Team
1.3 Conduct a Final Review of the Revised Reports
2.0 Update existing planning guidelines and tools based on the NHSP & other national goals 
2.1 Revise DHMT Planning handbook

Field-test the draft DHMT planning handbook
Finalise the revision of DHMT planning handbook
Print the DHMT planning handbook

2.2 Revise and Print Health Centre, Hospital and Training Institutions Handbooks
2.3 Conduct provincial orientation on all  the revised handbook
2.4 Update the Integrated Technical Guideline

Print main ITG Booklet
Update and print pocket size ITG 

3.0 Assess the level of use of revised guidelines in planning for HIV/AIDS service by DHMT
3.1 Study in selected districts
3.2 Disseminate study results to provincial level and selected districts
3.3 Develop a tool for assessing the quality of plans
4.0 Provide routine support to MOH planning cycle
4.1 Provide Support to developing Technical Updates
4.2 Provide TA to provincial planning meetings
4.3 Provide TA to district review meetings
4.4 Support consolidation of health sector plan

COMPONENT TOTAL 63,592

At least 90% of districts  
demonstrating use of 
updated planning guidelines 
to develop their HIV/AIDS 
plans & other national 
priorities such as MCH, RH 
& Malaria by 2010

Support MoH/PHOs in 
monitoring  of Performance 
Assessment

90% of health facilities 
reporting HIV-related 
activities through the RHIS 
by end of 2009

HIV/AIDS integrated into 
SWAP 

To work with MCZ/MoH in 
certification of health 
workers involved in ART 
provision 

60% of districts conducting case management/record review in at least 80% of supervisory visits

Support MoH/MCZ  in 
accreditation of ART sites

Strengthen program 
management and 
coordination for Health 
Sector HIV/A DS services 
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Technical Area: K. Strategic Information
Responsible person: Paul Chishimba
Goal: Improve Quality and Usage of RHIS in all Districts and Hospitals by 2010
Overall Objective: 72 districts and hospitals use RHIS to plan for and manage HIV/A DS services

1.0 Develop mechanisms for improving data quality & usage
1.1 Develop the RHIS Reference Guide: The HIV/AIDS Chapter

Drafting the Guide 4,668
Conduct an editing seminar for the guide 4,850
Print the reference guide 30,469
Disseminate Guide to 72 districts, 22 hospitals & 9 PHOs 11,090

1.2 Update the HMIS Planning Companion in view of New Planning Guidelines
Revise the 2007 Edition
Print the revised Planning companion

1.3 Improve Early Infant Diagnosis Through Improved Data Management for PMTCT
Finalise and Submit Protocol to Relevant Authorities
Field Work, Data Processing and Analysis
Report Writing
Dissemination to the PMTCT programme Officers & Kabwe DHMT

1.4 Support the development of provincial bulletins 9,056
2.0 Support the strengthening of technical support to districts and facilities
2.1 Provide Quarterly Technical Support to Provinces and Districts
2.2 Document  Initial Experiences for Possible Integration into Guide

COMPONENT TOTAL 60,133
Technical Area: L. Clinical Care
Responsible person: Clinical Care Specialists 
Goal: To improve the quality of and access to cost effective HIV/AIDS interventions
Overall Objective: To reduce the spread of HIV/AIDS and improve the quality and access to cost effective interventions

1.0 Coordination of ART Services
1.1 coordinate partner efforts in HIV/A DS services in the provinces; leverage resources for training 

and implementation of HIV/A DS services
5,000

1.2 Hold Quarterly Provincial ART committee meetings 8,000
1.3 Coordinate district planning for priority health areas including HIV/AIDS 7,000
1.4 Document CCSs work in the provinces 10,000
1.5 Provide TA to districts to strengthen capacity to coordinate partner efforts at district level 5,000
2.0 Provision of TA and mentoring to Junior Medical Doctors
2.1 create/strengthen clinical care teams, equip them with supervisory/programme management 

skills, through capacity building meetings and mentorship programames.This will sustain the 
technical support programs  

10,000

2.2 coordinate the clinical care teams to conduct on-site TS for 300 health workers from 100 ART 
sites, focusing on case management observation and record reviews 

12,815

2.3 collaborate with the CUT to strengthen Clinical Mentorship programmes in all districts 10,000
2.4 Facilitate clinical symposia for 200 clinicians in 9 provinces 10,000
3.0 Supporting District Hospitals and Clinical HIV/AIDS Programs
3.1 Support  72 districts to effectively plan for HIV/AIDS services 8,000
3.3 Provide TA for strengthening of supportive supervision and referral linkages between levels of 

care for HIV/AIDS services
9,000

3.4 Provide TA to strengthen sample referral systems for DBS, (promoting EID) and for base line 
investigations for facilities without laboratory services, yet need to provide ART services

7,000

3.5 Strengthen linkages between ART and PMTCT services in all PMTCT sites 8,000
4.0 Scaling up of ART Services
4.1 Coordinate with cooperating partners and the CCT to scale up ART services to 27 sites; focus 

will be on RHCs, using the mobile ART approach and strengthened sample referral systems 
9,000

4.2 Provide TA to districts and provinces to identify, plan and fund (using basket/PRP/donor funds) 
rehabilitation/construction of  CTC rooms, laboratories,  as a way of facilitating ART scale up; 
provide TA to provinces and districts to identify abd address HR needs for ART scale up 
(coordinate one provincial ART meeting with the theme "HR for ART scale up") 

5,000

5.0 Building Capacity
5.1 Coordinate with partners to train 90 trainers for critical HIV/AIDS programmes, as a way of 

strengthening and sustaining local capacity to train providers in basic HIV/A DS services
9,000

Train 100 health care providers in QA 45,000
Train 120 health care providers in rational drug use 40,000

5.2 Cooperate with partners to train 1800 health workers in providing comprehensive HIV/A DS 
services (ART/OI, Paediatric ART, CTC, PMTCT, HIV logistics management, rational drug use, 
STI, DCT, PICT, TB/HIV) 

9,000

5.3 Coordinate with partners to train 200 community lay counselors to support provider initiated 
counseling and testing; this will increase uptake of PITC and promote EID

5,000

6.0 Working with the Private sector in the provision of ART
6.1 Facilitate site assessment and certification of 15 private ART sites 7,000
6.2 Support provinces to monitor adherence to national treatment protocols for both adult and 

pediatric ART management
6,000

COMPONENT TOTAL 239,815

To monitor and supervise 
Private Sector ART 
Provision

To provide technical 
backstopping and 
supervision to junior medical 
doctors implementing ART 
activities in the Province

To support district hospitals 
and clinical HIV/AIDS 
programs and strengthen 
referral and continuity of 
care among health facilities

To work with the existing 
Clinical Care Specialists to 
coordinate the scale up of 
ART in hospitals and health 
centers

To serve as Provincial ART 
Trainers

To coordinate ART services 
(PMTCT/CTC/TB/ART/HBC
) in the Province

At least 80% of districts 
using RHIS data for 
planning for HIV/A DS 
services 2009

At least 80% of districts 
using RHIS data for 
planning for HIV/A DS 
services 2009
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Technical Area: M. Monitoring and Evaluation 
Responsible Person : Lizzie Peme-Tigere/Patrick M. Chewe
Goal: Established system for tracking and evaluating program performance
Overall Objective: 

1.0 Coordinate Program planning
1.1 Develop/review and circulate guidelines and formats for planning 
1.2 Review and consolidate workplans
1.3 Coordinate quarterly performance review meetings 4,387
1.4 Coordinate annual performance review meetings 29,000
1.5 Coordinate end of program planning
1.6 Submit annual workplans to USA D
2.0 Coordinate  reporting on  program indicators
2.1 Coordinate development of quarterly reports
2.2 Consolidate quarterly reports and submit to USA D
2.3 Consolidate Annual Report and submit to USA D
2.4 Consolidate PEPFAR and OP Reports and submit to USAID
2.5 Develop 12 success stories and submit to USA D
2.6 Coordinate development and consolidate end of program reports and submit to USA D
2.7 Coordinate end of program dissemination
3.0 Track program implementation and documentation
3.1 Track end of program documentation
3.2 Review M&E Framework

3 3. Coordinate review of program indicators and definitions
3.4 Track completion of program deliverables/products
4.0 Strengthen Internal data/deliverable tracking system
4.1 Carryout periodic data tracking system checks
4.2 Conduct program data audit including HIV/A DS data for CCSs 10,000
4.3 Post deliverables/products on to the Common Drive
4.4 Upload deliverables on to the USAID website (DEC)
5.0 Coordinate Program Updates
5.1 Coordinate the identification and analysis of indicators based on program needs
5.2 Coordinate report writing on the given indicators
6.0 Assist MOH to produce provincial health statistical bulletins

6.1 Provide technical support for production of Provincial Health statistical bulletins 55,888

7.0 Conduct program research and data analysis
7.1 Conduct a desk review of district action plans 
7.2 Conduct a follow up study on utilization of deliverables 10,000
7.3 Support designing of research/survey instruments, collection, analysis, reviewing reports and 

dissemination of data
7.4 Provide technical support to staff and management as needed

COMPONENT TOTAL 109,275

GRAND TOTAL 3,353,651

Coordinate development 
and review workplans 

Support technical teams 
research and other data 
analysis 

Coordinate program M&E  

Support provinces to 
generate, analyze, and 
utilize information for 
decision making

Coordinate development 
and review workplans 

To maintain a robust M&E system which ensures program compliance and provision of regular updates for 

21


